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Welcome New Staff! 
My name is 
Shaylee Truax and 
I am the new agri-
culture teacher and 
FFA advisor at 
Palmyra Jr./Sr. 
High. This will be 
my second year of 
teaching, and I am 
incredibly excited 
to begin this new 
journey with Pal-
myra. 
 
I grew up on a 
small cow/calf operation outside of Davey, 
NE and attended K-12 at Waverly, graduating 
in 2013. I was active in FFA, band, and many 
other activities but found my passion to be in 
agriculture. The University of Nebraska-
Lincoln is where I chose to pursue my next 
degree and I couldn’t have been happier in 
making that decision. I spent much of my time 
studying, competing for the Husker Equestrian 
Team, and attending football games (GBR!). 
In 2017, I graduated from UNL with a Bache-
lor’s of Science in Agricultural Education - 
Leadership, and a minor in Animal Science, 
and then decided that the classroom was 
where I wanted to be. I received my teaching 
certificate in 2019 while working on my Mas-
ter’s degree.  
 
My first year of teaching was spent in the 
small town of Chambers, NE which is located 
about three and a half hours northwest of Lin-
coln. I had many great opportunities to learn 
how to better my ability to lead an FFA chap-
ter and classroom instruction at Chambers and 
will always be grateful for the first year expe-
rience that I had. Upon hearing of Mr. 
Malone’s retirement, I decided that Palmyra 
was a place I could see myself teaching at for 
a lifetime - so here I am!  

Greetings Panther families, 

 
I wanted to take a minute to introduce 
myself and let you know that I am ex-
tremely excited to be a part of District 
OR-1, and I look forward to getting to 
know our students and families and 
serving our community. With your 
support and the support of our school 
and community, we will continue to maximize each child’s 
unique potential.  I am excited to get to meet all of you and hope 
to see many of you throughout the school year at school events, 
academic celebrations, and other activities.  

My name is Michael Hart, and I am originally from Lincoln.  Af-
ter graduating from UNL, I taught in Omaha Public Schools 
(Morton Middle School) and Lincoln Public Schools (Dawes 
Middle School). For the past nineteen years, I was a school ad-
ministrator for Norfolk Public Schools. On a personal note, I have 
been married to my wife Sharon for 24 years, and we have two 
boys (Austin and Brandon) who are both out of high school. I am 
very blessed to also have extended family in the area, and it has 
been great to get to see them on a more frequent basis.   

Even though I haven’t “officially” met all of our staff yet, I can 
tell you that our district has amazing teachers and support staff. 
The ones I have been fortunate enough to meet  have been great 
at helping me adjust to this new role, and I am confident they will 
continue to work diligently to provide your child with the best 
educational experience possible.  

School operations this year will be different to be sure, but to-
gether we can weather these challenges, and I am confident that, 
in the end, these challenges will strengthen our foundation and 
solidify our community values. This pandemic is unlike anything 
we have ever experienced before, and the fluidity of the ever-
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changing conditions and ambiguity surrounding it may continue to frustrate us and make us anxious and fearful. Our 
concerns are real, but we still must collectively find the resolve to move forward. Thinking back, we have been out of 
school since the second week of March. Not in my wildest dreams did I ever think that was a possibility.  

 
Fast forward six months and we still find ourselves with plenty of uncertainty, and many of us are still dealing with 
the very real trauma of sudden change and the ever-present shadow of fear. Although the threat of Covid-19 still ex-
ists, we are committed to providing the best possible instructional environment for students regardless of the circum-
stances the virus presents. 

 
Communication is key, and one of the best ways to stay connected to school information throughout the school year is 
to bookmark our school website at www.districtor1.net. Please use this site and follow our social media accounts on 
Twitter and Facebook to stay informed about the news and daily happenings in the district.  

Throughout the rest of this document, I want to briefly summarize some areas of our “Back to School” plan. More 
specific details are contained in the full “Return to School” plan that will be posed on our school website at this link: 
www.districtor1.org/.    

 
The first day of school for the 2020/2021 school year is Thursday, August 13th.  Prior to school starting, we will be 
distributing masks for students on Monday, August 10th from 5-7 p.m. at both buildings.  To begin school this year, 
we will be using the Lancaster County and Southeast District Health Department “Risk Dials” to assist us with deci-
sions about how to operate during the pandemic. The “Risk Dials” for our communities can be accessed at the follow-
ing sites: 

 Lancaster County Risk Dial:  

Southeast District Health Department 

Screenings for Students: 

Parents are encouraged to screen students prior to leaving 
for school.  

Students will be screened upon entering each building. Stu-
dents with a temperature of 100.4 or greater should stay 
home. 

Pick-up / Drop-Off of Students 

Parents must remain in their vehicles during pick-up and 
drop-off until conditions change.  

Entering Building: 

Current social distancing practices will be in place.  

Students will enter through assigned doors. 

Early entry into the building will be considered in extreme weather temperatures/conditions. 

Masks: 

Green Level: Required for  staff, recommended for  students. 

Yellow Level: Required for  all staff and students. 

Orange Level: Required for  all staff and students. 

Hand Washing /Hand Sanitizing: 

Students and staff will wash or sanitize their hands frequently throughout the school day. 

 
Cafeteria / Meals: 

Elementary: Breakfast/Lunch: KDG-3rd grade will eat in classrooms; 4th-6th grade will eat in the lunchroom.  

http://www.norfolkpublicschools.org/
http://www.districtor1.net
https://lincoln.ne.gov/city/covid19/pdf/covid19-risk-dial-recommendations.pdf
http://www.sedhd.org/news-and-events.html


JH / HS: We may in-
crease the  number of 
lunch periods and eat in 
additional common spaces 
to allow for social dis-
tancing as needed. 

Water Fountains: 

We are asking all stu-
dents and staff members 
to use water bottles 
throughout the 2020-2021 
school year. 

Exiting the Building: 

HS:  Students will exit 
through predetermined 
designated points. 

Elementary: Students 
will exit through predetermined designated points. Par-
ents must remain in vehicles and outside the building 
if walking. 

Visitors to School: 

Access will be extremely limited to school extracur-
ricular activities and appointments must be made 
ahead of time. 

Bus Transportation: 

Students will be assigned seats and will be required to 
wear masks as conditions dictate; drivers and riders 
will be required to wear masks. 

Extracurricular  
Activities: 

For high school NSAA-governed activi-
ties, the District will follow the NSAA 
Return to Activities document, or any ad-
ditional forthcoming guidance from 
NSAA, 

Recess (Elementary): 

  Outside recess will be allowed as 
scheduled if weather conditions allow and 
DHM’s are followed.            

In summary, I want to say “thank you”. 
Thank you for choosing District OR1 
Schools,  and thank you in advance for 
your flexibility, patience, and support as 
we navigate these uncharted waters. Our 
district remains tremendously apprecia-

tive of the support of our families and community mem-
bers, and it is our hope to return to and keep students on 
“on-site learning” experiences to the maximum extent 
possible. Whether you have children at the elementary or 
the high school, I also want to say thank you in advance 
for your support of our district and our staff. Through 
our strong collaborative efforts and a positive school-and
-home connection, great growth and success will contin-
ue to take place for our kids.  

If you do need assistance before school starts, our sum-
mer hours are listed below.  Please feel free to stop by or 
call the school offices if you have any questions. 

We look forward to seeing all of you very soon!  Mike 

Andrea Lemmer:   
 
Growing up on a ranch in rural small town Nebraska, I have always been a busy bee, as my grandparents would say. 
Being an active participant in school activities such as FCCLA, theatre, rodeo, one-act, and speech. As an FCCLA 
participant I held a variety of chapter, district, and state offices. As well as being a five time national STAR qualifier. 
Thus my love for the area of family consumer sciences and working with people has alway been a huge part of my 
life. 
 
Preceding high school I attended the University of Nebraska in Lincoln. Graduating with a bachelors in Education and 
Human Sciences with minors in Psychology, Theatre, and Education. Immediately preceding graduation I worked as a 
Nutrition Assistant for Platte County Extension, educating K-8th grade nutrition for two years. I found my passion for 
educating secondary education after being an assistant coach at a local high school, in their one-act and musical thea-
tre department. Pursuing this new interest I began my masters In Family Consumer Science Education while working 
with extension. I look forward to this new chapter of my life and this amazing opportunity as Family and Consumer 
Science Teacher here at Palmyra. I could not be more excited to meet my students and see where this year takes us. 
Many new changes for us all and I look forward to weathering them together. 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/16OWp6QoV1vf8nqsQNevDKNx6xFqa4jsA/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/16OWp6QoV1vf8nqsQNevDKNx6xFqa4jsA/view?usp=sharing


My name is Mikayla Batman and my husband and I moved to Palmyra about a year ago. I 
originally grew up nearby in Walton and went to school in Eagle and Waverly. I attended 
UNL and received my teaching degree. After college, I lived in Colorado for 6 years where I 
began my teaching career and fell in love with the mountains. My husband and I hiked all 
over Rocky Mountain National Park and then extended our travels into Wyoming, Montana, 
and Idaho. Hiking and traveling are two of our favorite pastimes. Aside from hiking we love 
spending time with family, friends, and our dogs. We are also expecting our first child this 
fall, which we are super excited about!  
 
I am so happy I get to be a part of the Panther community this fall. I will be teaching 6th 
grade at Bennet. I have taught 6th grade the last 4 years and have loved every second of it. I 
love reading and sharing that passion with my students. I also get the wonderful opportunity 
to coach the junior high girl’s basketball team this winter. I have coached JV girl’s basketball 
back in Colorado and I have coached 7th and 8th grade boys in Lincoln. Basketball has been a 
passion of mine since I was young and I am so excited I will get to continue to coach! I can’t 
wait to meet all my Panther students, athletes, and families this year! 
 
 
 
Karen Redd: 
 
I grew up in Elmwood, NE, and after graduating from high school I moved to Lincoln, Ne-
braska until 1986, when I moved to New Hampshire. I taught for 9 years as a special educa-
tion teacher in Manchester, NH. I recently returned to Nebraska. I now live in Hickman, NE 
with my dad and my two cats. Last year I worked for Lincoln Public Schools as a middle 
school special education teacher. This year I look forward to working as a special education 
teacher at Bennet Elementary.  
 
I have a Master’s of Education degree from Plymouth State University in Plymouth, NH. I am 
certified in both elementary and special education. I enjoy working with small groups of chil-
dren and teaching them to work to their full potential. I believe in growth mindset and brain 
based learning. In my spare time I enjoy reading, embroidery and baking. 
 
 
 
 
Hello, my name is Abby Curtis (Abby Eastep) and I am a proud new member of the Bennet 
Elementary Special Education team. I grew up right next door in Waverly, NE and continued 
my education at UNO, where I majored in elementary education and special education K-6. I 
graduated in December and am extremely excited to start my first year of teaching in the Pal-
myra school district.  
 
I just recently moved from Waverly to Lincoln with my soon to be husband and our two dogs 
Winnie and Baby. I gained twonew nieces this past year and have another little niece or neph-
ew on the way in November. I really enjoy down time at home relaxing and hanging out with 
my family and friends. I also enjoy playing and watching volleyball. I hope to coach at some 
point in my career as well.  
 
I look forward to meeting all of you, and am counting down the days until we can kick off the 
2020-2021 school year! 
 
 
 
Hello, District OR1 families! My name is Amy Buchanan, and I am so excited to join the Dis-
trict OR1 staff as one of your new speech-language pathologists.  I am beginning my 6th year 
as a speech-language pathologist, with the last four years spent in the Lincoln Public School 
district. I live southwest of Douglas, so I am very excited to start working within my own 
community. I have two children: Avery who is 4, and Hudson who is 1.  In my free time, I 
enjoy being outside with my family, gardening, and camping. I look forward to meeting you! 



 

STATEWIDE RELEASE: DISTRIBUTED 
Nebraska Community Foundation affiliated funds aim to nar-

row homework gap 
  

Thanks to an anonymous donor and the Alice DeVoe Donor-
Advised Fund, an affiliated fund of Nebraska Community Founda-
tion, Nebraska’s homework gap is getting a little smaller. 
  
Bennet Elementary School received a grant totaling $10,000 
through affiliated funds of Nebraska Community Foundation 
(NCF). The opportunity for funding was made available exclusive-
ly to affiliated funds in the NCF network and required a 1:1 local 
funding match.  In Bennet, funding was matched by the Bennet Ar-
ea Community Foundation Fund 
  
“The homework gap has long existed, but COVID-19 has exacerbated the divide between Nebraska students,” said 
Jeff Yost, president & CEO of Nebraska Community Foundation. “These grants support a wide range of methods to 
bridge the homework gap including computer equipment and software, internet access, staffing for summer school 
and individualized instruction for at-risk and special education students, transportation and professional develop-
ment for trauma informed practice.”  With the continued support of the Bennet Area Community Foundation Fund, 
Bennet was able to purchase 21 Chromebooks to be checked out to lower-elementary students from Bennet Elemen-
tary.  
 
Pictured, Bennet Elementary teacher and Bennet Area Community Foundation Fund member Lisa Dowding presents 
a check of $10,000 to District Technology Coordinator Burke Brown. 

Join Mrs. Truax, PHS students, and your neighbors to save a life. 

The District OR1 FFA will sponsor a blood drive to be held at PHS on 

November 5th from 1:00 p.m. until 6:00 p.m. Contact Mrs. Truax to 

set up your reserved time at the following: 

truax.sha@districtor1.net.   *Walk-ins are Welcome* 

Great Plains Google Summit– Mr. Brown 

The Great Plains Summit: Quarantine Edition was a three-day conference focused on the use of Google Suite for Edu-
cation in K-12 environments as well as other tech topics such as AR/VR, tech leadership and engaging learners of all 
ages. This year's summit, held July 14–16, had topics that ranged from classroom tools like Google Meet and Chrome-
books to productivity apps like Google Docs and Forms to exploration and research apps such as Google Earth and 
YouTube. The Great Plains Summit, due to the coronavirus was held via Zoom webinars and meetings.  

This year’s Summit was well-attended as the following District OR1 teachers gained Summer professional develop-

ment: Mr. Brown, Mrs. Buescher, Mr. Chaffee, Mrs. Church, Mrs. Conn, Mrs. Dowding, Mrs. Dvorak, Ms. Ehlers, 

Mrs. Ferretti, Mr. Gabriel, Mrs. Gill-Rose, Ms. Hohensee, Ms. Lamb, Mrs. Malone, Mr. Panko, Mr. Smidt, Mrs. Why-

man, Mrs. Wusk, Ms. Walter, and Mrs. Batman.  

August 18 

Gather family and friends to enjoy Texas Roadhouse atmosphere and food. 

District OR1 Foundation for Knowledge will hold its annual Foundation Fam-

ily Night. The Foundation will receive 10 percent of the total receipt from 

Panther Supporters between the hours of  4:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m.  



To Parents of School Bus Route Children:   
 

School will be starting on Thursday, August 13, 

and we have been busy working on bus routes for 

this year. Your bus driver will contact you ap-

proximately one  week before school starts with 

your pick-up time. If you wish to continue service 

this year or if you are new to the district and 

requesting bus service, please contact Cathy 

Fick right away, so that your name can be add-

ed to the routes. 

These routes and times may not be permanent un-

til we get everyone needing bus service regis-

tered. Times will vary the first week of school, 

depending on who is riding.  Please be patient.  

After the first week, times should be the same. 

The bus drivers can only wait one minute for stu-

dents to get on the bus, so please have your stu-

dents ready and waiting at their scheduled time. 

This will ensure that the bus will not be late to its 

next pickup or be late to school. An example 

would be a 7:00 a.m. pickup would have the bus 

leave promptly at 7:01 a.m. 

We ask that if your child will not be riding the 

bus at any time to please call your bus driver, or 

you may also call/text Cathy Fick  402-780-5636 

or 402-540-2879 (cell). If you call Cathy’s cell, 

please leave a message, as connectivity is not al-

ways reliable.  Please try to call the night before if 

possible.  If not, please call at least 15 minutes 

before your scheduled pick up time. Even when 

you call the school, please call the driver as well. 

Phones are answered at school from approximate-

ly 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.   

Please note that when school begins at 10:00 a.m. 

due to inclement weather, your pickup time will 

be approximately 1 hour and 45 minutes later 

than normal, i.e. an 8:00 a.m. pickup time will 

change to 9:45.  Cathy will be providing those ad-

justed times as we finalize schedules. 

If you have alternating drivers for your route, we 

request that you always contact Cathy, as they 

have alternating schedules and do not drive every 

day. This way I can get the message to the driver 

assigned that day. 

We ask that you send a note with your child 

for any alternate plans for the bus.  An exam-

ple would be if your students are not riding 

home, if they are going home with another stu-

dent, or if they are having a friend go home 

with them. If they don't have a note, the change 

will not be allowed.  This policy will allow us to plan 

and confirm that parents are aware of where children are being 

dropped off.  Finally, parents may call Cathy or their school office 

prior to 3:00 p.m. to make a change in afternoon plans.  No calls 

will be accepted after that as buses may be in route and calls can-

not be taken. 

There is to be no food or drinks on the bus except for plastic bot-

tled water. No suckers, sunflower seeds or gum as they create a 

mess that is difficult to clean. No skateboards, no spray deodorant 

or perfume. No calls on their cell phones, unless it is from their 

parents, as it distracts the bus driver and becomes a safety issue. If 

they need to call their parents, they need to let the bus driver 

know. 

Drop-off times after school can vary depending on who is riding 

the bus that afternoon, so we ask that you are flexible after school. 

If your child has a health issue that you feel the bus driver should 

be aware of, please let Cathy know, i.e. asthma, allergies, etc. 

If you have any questions, problems, or if your child has a health 

issue that warrants your driver’s attention, please call Cathy. If 

your child experiences any trouble, please call. We try to watch as 

close as we can, but we can't always see everything. Please see the 

student handbook for bus rider discipline policy. 

Thank you for your help and patience. 

Cathy Fick home: 780-5636 cell: 540-2879 (call or text) 

email: fick.cat@districtor1.net 

*Load times at Bennet are 7:40 am and leave 7:45 am. 
*Load times at PHS are 8:00 am and leave 8:05 am. 
*Drop of at Legion Hall are 3:20 pm. 
*Drop off at PHS are 3:30 pm. 
*Drop off at Bennet are 4:00 pm. 
*Bus drivers: 
Cathy Fick, Vicki Hillman, Clayton Maahs, Daniel Kelley, Ted Cisneros, 
Randy Holdsworth,  Subs:  Debi Knorr,  Sharon Dowding, Steve 

Robb,  Christal Doran, Activities  Randy David. 

YOUR BUS DRIVER(S) IS(ARE)___________________________________________________ 

PICK UP TIME IS____________________________ 

BUS DRIVER PHONE NUMBER______________________  

PLEASE, observe parking restrictions in posted areas at both 

buildings.  NOTE: Bennet’s circle drive is restricted  between 7:30 

a.m. and 8:30 a.m. and between 2:30 p.m. and 4:15 p.m.  Drop-off 

restrictions of the front driveway at PHS should be observed dur-

ing those same hours. 



 
The Bennet Elementary Caring Project and 
our District OR 1 Random Acts of Kindness 
month were both a huge success. Every year 
in February we pick a caring project to raise 
money or gather donations to help those in 
need. This also brings awareness to our stu-
dents about the needs of others. We try to se-
lect a non-profit organization that can use 
some help. In past years, we have worked 
with Capital Human Society, Lincoln City 
Mission, Wounded Warriors, and Lincoln 
Children’s Zoo just to name a few.  
 
The Bennet Caring Project is a way for us to 
make a difference as a whole school. We 
show kindness to those that need help and 
support. This year we gathered monetary do-
nations for our community fire departments. 
We raised funds for all three community sta-
tions- Bennet, Douglas and Palmyra. The 
amount collected was split equally three 
ways. Many volunteer fire departments rely on fundraising efforts to supplement, or in some cases primarily support, 
their financial needs. Our fire departments are completely voluntary! They can use all the support we can provide 
them. By helping our community fire stations, we are showing our students that our small communities depend on 
ALL to make a difference. There were jars in each classroom for donation that were collected and counted each day 
by our Student Council members. The Bennet Caring Team was able to raise over $2,000.00, giving each fire station 
$691 to use as needed.  

 
We know that showing kindness is more than just one week or one day. Kindness is something we need to work on 
every day! Please encourage your child to do something kind outside of school for others. Also, let them know we all 
have bad days…. some days being kind can be hard work. Together we can all be the change in a world that is not al-
ways kind.  

Jen Hanger, Caring Project Coordinator and 2nd Step teacher 

BENNET ELEMENTARY: 
Elementary School hours will continue to be from 8:20 a.m.- 3:20 p.m.  Due to COVID-19 restrictions, parents will 
NOT be able to walk their child into the building and will need to follow drop off and pick up procedures. These 
procedures will be shared on the website and through email at a later date.    
Preschool parents and students will report to preschool on Monday, August 17th  for their first day. Morning session 
will begin at 8:00 a.m. and the afternoon session will begin at 12:00 p.m. Parents will not be allowed to walk their 
child into the school. 
 

BENNET ELEMENTARY INFORMATION 
 
WELCOME BACK to the 2020-21 school year. I know many of you have questions regarding school and how it is 
going to look this fall, please be watching the website, twitter and email for updates. I am anxious for students to be 
back in the building and am looking forward to working with everyone to ensure the children at District OR 1 Ben-
net Elementary achieve their highest potential.  
 
Bennet Elementary uses a school wide positive behavior plan that allows staff to use common language and con-

sistent expectations within the school environment. The school will continue to follow the 4 B’s of Learning: Be an 

Active Learner, Be Respectful, Be Responsible and Be Safe. Behavior Matrix’s are posted throughout the school 

that lists specific expectations for behaviors throughout the school day.  We believe that children need to learn in a 

caring and safe environment that is free from distraction and disruption.  

I hope you enjoy the rest of your summer and I will see everyone soon.  If there is anything I can assist you with, 
please feel free to let me know. Thank you, Linde Walter 



 

CLASS LISTS POSTED: 
Class lists will be posted on the windows of the Bennet Elementary main door and the front doors at Palmyra High 
School entryway on Monday, August 10th after 3:00 p.m. Students and parents may come up to the school and check 
to see whom their child's teacher will be. On the first day of school, staff members will be at the front entry to help 
direct students to their correct class.  

 
BENNET ELEMENTARY OPEN HOUSE: 
Bennet Elementary will NOT be hosting an Open House before school starts this year due to safety precautions with 
COVID 19.  
 

KINDERGARTEN CLASS LISTS:  
Parents of Kindergarten students should have received a letter from Mrs. Nitzsche, Mrs. Dvorak or Mrs. Wusk letting 
them know of their class assignments and other information. If you have not received a letter, please contact the 
school as soon as possible, so we may get the information to you. 
 

BEFORE AND AFTER SCHOOL RECREATION PROGRAM: 
Bennet Elementary will continue to offer a before and after school recreation program.  Starting on Thursday, August 
13th, for a fee, school age children attending Bennet Elementary may take part in this program. An evening registra-
tion will be held on Wednesday, August 5th at the Bennet Rec Room from 6:00-7:00 PM and again Friday, Au-
gust 7th from 8:00 AM-10:00 AM at Bennet Elementary. If your  child will be attending the before or  after  
school care program, please stop by the school to register your child.   
 
Times:  7:00 –8:20 a.m. and 3:30 – 5:30 p.m. We will also offer drop in service for 

 those students that are pre-registered.  Students not pre-registered will not be allowed to take part in 
the program.   

 
Cost:  $3.05/hr per child.  Time kept to the nearest 15 min. increment.  A 

 minimum of one hour’s time will be charged for after school 
 participation.  

Payment: Prepayment in blocks of $25.00 or more. There will also be a  
  $25 non-refundable registration fee at the beginning of the year. 
 
Supervision: Students will be supervised by at least one adult.  Additional help will  
  be hired if needed so student to supervisor ratio doesn’t exceed 15 to 1. 
Structure: Activities will be offered such as board games, gym games, computer 

lab time, crafts, and playground fun. Study time and help for those  
that desire it will be available also.   In addition, students will be offered  
an after school snack and be eligible for school breakfast in the morning. 
The cost of breakfast will be additional. 

 
 

LITTLE PANTHERS PRE-SCHOOL: 
Classes for Little Panthers Pre-School will begin on Monday, August 17th. The pre-school is for 3 and 4 year old stu-
dents in the school district. There are two class sessions. The morning session runs from 8:00 –11:30 a.m., with an 
afternoon session running from 12:00 – 3:30 p.m. Each class session will receive a meal and a snack as part of the 
program. Please contact Bennet Elementary School at 402-782-3535 for more information regarding the Little Pan-
thers Preschool. 
 
 



Facilities use requests for 2020-21 
 
Facility use requests for youth teams will be accepted starting Monday August 17th.  Requests for volleyball and 
youth football will be processed first and then basketball.  Elementary gym requests can be made by emailing wal-
ter.lin@districtor1.net.  High School gym requests can be made by emailing hoeft.aar@districtor1.net.  Gym requests 
will be processed in the order received based on the email time stamp.  Please indicate a first and second choice in 
your email with your preferred day and time.   Due to the large number of requests in the past, teams are limited to 
one practice slot a week at either the elementary or high school.   
 
Activities Calendar 

The Activities Calendar for the 2020-21 school year is viewable by using the school website and clicking on the calen-
dar icon on the main page.  At the top of the calendar you can click the “Subscribe” tab to add it to your personal cal-
endar.  Another option is to download the “rSchool” app from your app store.  Do a search for “Activity Scheduler” 
and follow the set up options for viewing our school’s calendar.   

 
Sports Physicals 

If you are in grades 7-12 and plan to participate in any sport for the upcoming 20-21 school year you must have a 
physical on file in the office prior to the first practice.  Due to Covid-19 and the limited ability to get appointments 
for physicals, the NSAA only requires incoming 7th and 9th grade students to have a current physical obtained after 
May 1, 2020.  All other students that had a physical from the 2019-20 school year will receive a 1 year exemp-
tion.  An NSAA permission form from all students is also needed on file prior to the first contest.  Both the Physical 
form and NSAA form can be found and printed from the school website under the HS Athletics tab (or search 
"physical form" and/or "NSAA form" within the website).  

 

Fall Activities 

August 10th is the start of all Fall practices.  Additional conditioning date 

and time information will be shared to athletes by their respective coaches. 

 

2020-21 Activity Passes 

For those wanting to purchase single or family passes, which are good for 

all athletic events at the school (exceptions; One Act, Main Stage, District 

and Conference contests), may do so in the east downstairs office during 

school hours.  Once a Booster Bash date is announced, passes may also be 

purchased at that time.  Pass fees are as follows: 

Senior Citizen Pass (60+):  $5 

Single Pass: $50 

Family Pass: $125 

Regular daily event admission:  JH Contest: Adults $4, Students (K-12) $3 

                                                     HS Contest: Adults $5, Students (K-12) $4 

Cardiovascular Testing 

Palmyra High School is considering cardiovascular testing for all interested students for the upcoming school year.  
The testing works with the student’s insurance to provide it free or at a very minimal cost.  A date is being established 
for this testing to be done in the first 2-4 weeks of school.  Look for more information to come on this testing and its 
benefits.  This website link will give you a better idea of its services and benefits.  http://www.cappohealth.com/ 

Keep connected with Panther activities through District OR1 live-streams of school happenings! 

https://striv.tv/channel/palmyra/  

http://www.cappohealth.com/
https://striv.tv/channel/palmyra/


















 New at PHS 

There have been a few more changes 

at PHS in signage. Left:  Our school 

Panther by Ryan Cheney got a makeo-

ver and moved inside by the new gym. 

Middle: New lettering above the tro-

phy case. Below: District OR-1 Letter-

ing greets visitors in the concession 

space by the gym. Bottom two: A new 

mural was painted this summer by Ms. 

Swartzendruber honoring PHS Activi-

ties. 



School Closing Due to COVID-19 or Other Reasons Such as Inclement Weather  

In the new normal of COVID-19, as well as our old normal of inclement weather, we 

will have school days when we are faced with the dilemma as to whether school will 

start late, change to an alternate schedule, or should be canceled altogether. This deci-

sion is never easy to make, but we want you to know that we have our students’ safety 

foremost in mind. With that said, be aware that we will monitor COVID-19 dials and 

weather conditions closely and will use that information to make the determination 

about school openings/closings. For weather, we will check roads beginning at 4:30 

a.m. so that we can arrive at a decision by 6:15 a.m. If a decision is made to close 

school or to have a late start, we will notify families via the School District notification 

system and KFOR radio 1240 AM as our primary contacts with the late start or closing 

information. In addition, we will notify channel 10-11 television for the Lincoln market and channel 6 television in 

the Omaha market as well as our website, mobile app and Twitter feed as quickly as we can in order to get infor-

mation out in timely fashion.  For COVID-19, we will release notifications at the earlies possible moment. 

If a change to schedule is necessary where school is REMOTE, students and teachers will log into their daily classes 

as a normal school day.  If a LATE START is warranted, all daily times will be pushed back TWO (2) HOURS. 

Again, all school times and bus times will be pushed back two hours. Morning activities, district-wide breakfasts, 

morning PK and morning rec will be cancelled.  

We appreciate your cooperation and patience. With all of that said, I would remind you to update your contact infor-

mation with the school. This includes your email, home phone and mobile phone information. If our information is 
incorrect or missing, we will be unable to contact you via the District Notification system. 

Patrons are now able to pay lunch balances when it’s most convenient for you 

with a computer or mobile device at https://districtor1.revtrak.net/. The District 

OR1 Web Store even integrates with PowerSchool! Save time and be confident 
that your payments will make it where they need to go. You will be able to pay 

online with an eCheck, debit card, or credit card. The first step in setting this 

up, though, is to make sure you can log into PowerSchool to see your student’s 

grades and lunch balance at districtor1.nebps.org. If not, please contact your 

school’s office to request credentials. Bennet Elementary is 402-782-3535 x1 and 
Palmyra High School is 402-780-5327 x2. 









Please note, all students will need their own headphones, as they will be stored in the home-

room desks of the students. Families can no longer  share during the COVID-19 era. 




